

Working Paper Volume 2023 Number 587

Equitable Access and Public Attitudes to Vaccination for Internal Migrants in Vietnam

Hoang Tu Anh, Pauline Oosterhoff, Le Lan Anh and Dinh Phuong Nga

February 2023

The Institute of Development Studies (IDS) delivers world-class research, learning and teaching that transforms the knowledge, action and leadership needed for more equitable and sustainable development globally.

Supported by the UK Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office (FCDO), the Covid Collective is based at IDS. The Collective brings together the expertise of UK and Southern-based research partner organisations and offers a rapid social science research response to inform decision-making on some of the most pressing Covid-19-related development challenges.



© Institute of Development Studies 2023. © Crown Copyright 2023.

Working Paper Volume 2023 Number 587 Equitable Access and Public Attitudes to Vaccination for Internal Migrants in Vietnam Hoang Tu Anh, Pauline Oosterhoff, Le Lan Anh and Dinh Phuong Nga February 2023

First published by the Institute of Development Studies in February 2023 ISSN: 2040-0209 ISBN: 978-1-80470-092-1 DOI: 10.19088/IDS.2023.011

ORCID IDs: Hoang Tu Anh 0000-0003-0275-9654; Pauline Oosterhoff 0000-0002-2579-7138

Suggested citation: Hoang, T.A.; Oosterhoff, P.; Le, L.A. and Dinh, P.N. (2023) *Equitable Access* and *Public Attitudes to Vaccination for Internal Migrants in Vietnam*, IDS Working Paper 587, Brighton: Institute of Development Studies, DOI: **10.19088/IDS.2023.011**

A catalogue record for this publication is available from the British Library.

This paper was funded by the UK Government's Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office (FCDO) through the Covid Collective. It is licensed for non-commercial purposes only. Except where otherwise stated, it is licensed for non-commercial purposes under the terms of the **Open Government Licence v3.0**.

Covid Collective cannot be held responsible for errors, omissions or any consequences arising from the use of information contained. Any views and opinions expressed do not necessarily reflect those of FCDO, Covid Collective, or any other contributing organisation.

Available from: Institute of Development Studies, Library Road Brighton, BN1 9RE, United Kingdom *44 (0)1273 915637 ids.ac.uk

IDS is a charitable company limited by guarantee and registered in England Charity Registration Number 306371 Charitable Company Number 877338 Working Paper Volume 2023 Number 587

Equitable Access and Public Attitudes to Vaccination for Internal Migrants in Vietnam

Hoang Tu Anh, Pauline Oosterhoff, Le Lan Anh and Dinh Phuong Nga February 2023

Equitable Access and Public Attitudes to Vaccination for Internal Migrants in Vietnam

Hoang Tu Anh, Pauline Oosterhoff, Le Lan Anh and Dinh Phuong Nga February 2023

Summary

This mixed methods participatory study explores equity and fairness in access to Vietnam's Covid-19 vaccination programme, when the Covid-19 vaccine was scarce, with a focus on internal migrant workers. At the beginning of the pandemic large numbers of Vietnamese migrants from rural areas lost their jobs. Migrants are vital to the Vietnamese economy. Many factories that produce goods for export employ internal migrants. Before the pandemic, these workers faced inequalities of access to available health services and nutritious food. Although the Vietnamese state aspires to universal access to health, internal migrant workers living outside their village do not have long-term household book registration, which is the key to access many public services including health care and prevention. We found that migrant workers, especially those working in the export zones where factories produce for export, did have access to vaccination. However, there are intersectional inequalities between internal migrants based on other characteristics such as (dis)ability. Policies that give priority to economic productivity disadvantage those who are not considered vital or essential from that perspective. The delegation of some of the vaccination access decisions to local authorities, for example village headmen, allowed for flexibility based on local contexts and needs. However, the capacity of implementers at grass-root level to respond to emerging situations was not identified clearly in implementing guidelines. This resulted in a lack of transparency in local decision-making. We recommend establishing an independent body with representatives from various groups to monitor policy implementation and decision-making for vaccination and emergency preparedness for future outbreaks. More research is needed to explore the social acceptability of medical technologies and medical interventions, especially in prolonged epidemics such as the Covid-19 pandemic.

Keywords

Vietnam; Covid-19 vaccination; equity; fair; migrant; household registration.

Authors

Hoang Tu Anh (PhD, MSc, MD) is a founder and executive director at the Center for Creative Initiatives in Health and Population (CCIHP), Vietnam. She works on research, intervention programmes, and policy advocacy on sexual and reproductive health and rights, health equity, gender-based violence and gender mainstreaming in health services and policies, development programmes, and climate change.

Pauline Oosterhoff (PhD, MA, MPH) has been a Research Fellow at the Institute of Development Studies (IDS), UK since 2014. Her research at IDS has focused on sexual and reproductive health and rights, labour migration, epidemics, modern-day slavery, and humanitarian responses, examining gaps between policies, plans, and local realities.

Le Lan Anh (MA, BA) is a researcher and trainer on sexual and reproductive health and rights at CCIHP. She is also a coordinator and counsellor at Talking to Young People 360 – CCIHP's online counselling programme on sexual and reproductive health for young people.

Dinh Phuong Nga was a researcher and coordinator of youth programmes at CCIHP. Since 2022, Nga has managed the health programme at the Vietnam Public Health Association.

Executive Summary

Background

According to statistics from the Ministry of Health, by the end of January 2023, over 11.5 million cases of Covid-19 infection and more than 43,000 deaths from Covid-19 had been recorded in Vietnam (Ministry of Health 2023). Although the '5Ks' (mask (*khẩu trang*), hygiene (*khử khuẩn*), distancing (*khoảng cách*), no gathering (*không tụ tập*), and health reporting (*khai báo y tế*)) remained the key measures to prevent the spread of the virus, the Vietnam government confirmed in early 2021 that vaccination was a key measure to curb the epidemic. A shortage of vaccines at the beginning of the vaccination campaign could have posed a great challenge to the equity principle of health care as well as social cohesion in Vietnam.

This research was conducted to capture the challenges in allocating Covid-19 vaccination to different population groups in the context of vaccine shortage. Vietnam, as a lower- and middle-income country with a population of almost 99 million, faced a vaccine shortage between early-2021 and the end of 2021. By 2022, vaccination was widely accessible in Vietnam. We studied equity and fairness in access to Covid-19 vaccine for internal migrant workers who move from rural to urban areas. Internal migrants are important for the Vietnamese economy. The key industrial zones in North, Central and South Vietnam depend on internal migrant work for the production of export goods.

Methods

We used a mixed methods approach, combining primary and secondary qualitative data collected online and in person and a quantitative online survey. We reviewed Vietnamese vaccination policies during the period 2020–22, including Covid-19 vaccinations, paying specific attention to universal access. This review, combined with literature and experience from our previous research, informed semi-structured interviews conducted in Vietnamese. We selected a stratified sample of 60 people: professionals working in the public sector at different levels and functions in policymaking and policy implementation, and a wide range of subgroups of migrants, including: those working in the informal sector and small enterprises, people with disabilities, ethnic minorities, people who are not registered in the house registration scheme, homeless people, non-cisgender, and people who migrate for short-term or irregular periods of time. We also interviewed 14 professionals who were not directly involved in implementing the vaccination campaign but who had experienced vaccination themselves. The qualitative interviews informed an online survey. Although different strategies

were used to reach out to different populations, it was difficult to control for equal presentation of different migrant groups in the survey, as well as geographic location. We therefore did not use this data in our analysis.

Findings

In response to the vaccine shortage, the government developed a pathway to scale-up vaccination based on the World Health Organization (WHO) Covid-19 vaccination guidelines and experiences from well-resourced countries. The policies aimed to establish an effective and equitable vaccination programme. However, interviews and data from the research show that while intentional exclusion of vulnerable groups such as migrant workers is not acceptable, in practice exclusion does occur because of multiple and layered intersectional inequalities, shortages of resources, and an outdated household registration system that discourages mobility in a country with high levels of internal migration.

The government made strategic decisions at the central level with limited consultation, especially with marginalised and vulnerable communities. The decision-making process and the strategy itself lost public support partly because the situation changed rapidly, partly because people close to the state or in the formal sector were prioritised first, and partly because the strategy lost its way during implementation.

Major factors that we found to influence access of people to vaccination are:

- Access to available vaccinations was not purely decided based on public health principles or medical criteria. Personal connections and economic criteria also played a major role in vaccination politics.
- Information about vaccines was widely available but often did not meet people's specific needs, such as people with disabilities, transgender people undergoing hormone therapy, people with chronic health problems, and so forth. This affected their willingness to get vaccinations.
- In the context of high vaccination coverage, there were still cases of people who wanted to be vaccinated but could not get access. These cases illustrate further how a combination of multiple social and economic characteristics and inequities can become unintended but real barriers for people in accessing vaccinations.

Main recommendations of the research are:

 There should be support groups or similar mechanisms to help vaccination implementers at grass-roots level to respond effectively and consistently with the complexity of vaccination eligibility.

- There should be an independent body, with representatives from various groups, including civil society, to monitor vaccination programmes and to take part in decision-making to minimise biases in the current public–private partnerships that could be dominated by (big) companies.
- There should be a clear multidisciplinary research agenda and public engagement strategy, and the required budget, to support policy development and public dialogue.
- More research is needed to explore the social acceptability of medical technologies and medical interventions, especially before the latter are implemented. This would improve the uptake and acceptability of some interventions but could also result in delays or the rejection of other medical technologies.
- Intersectional gender issues in relation to the Covid-19 vaccination programme and other responses need further exploration – the roles of leaders at local level, such as the group head, in decision-making deserve more attention.

Contents

Ackno	Acknowledgements		
Acronyms			
1.	Introduction	13	
2.	Research questions	15	
3.	Methods	16	
3.1	Research sites	16	
3.2	Research methods	16	
3.2.1	Secondary data analysis	16	
3.2.2	Qualitative interviews	16	
3.3	Limitations	18	
4.	Covid-19 vaccination programme	19	
4.1	Navigating vaccination priorities	19	
4.2	Covid-19 vaccination campaign: 'Visit every alley, knock on every door'	21	
5.	Access to Covid-19 vaccinations for migrant workers and other vulnerable groups	23	
5.1	Inclusion of migrant workers and vulnerable groups in vaccination policies	23	
5.2	Factors influencing migrant workers' access to vaccinations	23	
5.2.1	Household registration status	23	
5.2.2	Possession of an identity card	26	
5.2.3	Types of migration	27	
5.2.4	Type of work: formal vs informal	30	
5.2.5	Individuals handle vaccination procedures at grass-roots level	31	

5.3	Other minority and vulnerable groups' access to vaccinations	32	
5.3.1	People with disabilities	32	
5.3.2	Lesbian, gay, and transgender people	33	
5.3.3	Homeless people	34	
5.3.4	Out-of-school children	34	
6.	Perceptions about a just and equitable vaccination programme	36	
6.1	'Good' vaccine is accessible to all	36	
6.2	Prioritising people whose health is most at risk	37	
6.3	People's personal sacrifices are acknowledged	39	
6.4	The programme is strategic and evidence-based	40	
6.5	The programme is transparent and participatory	40	
7.	Conclusions	42	
8.	Where to next?	45	
8.1	Implications for future policies and practices	45	
8.2	Implications for future research	45	
References		46	
Boxes	5		
Box 4.1 Priority groups (February 2021)		19	
Box 4.2 Sixteen priority groups in decision 3355/QD-BYT (July 2021)		20	
Figure	es		
Figure 5.1 Zalo group messages			
Figure	igure 5.2 Zalo group messages		

Acknowledgements

This research was conducted with funding from the Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office (FCDO) via the Institute of Development Studies (IDS). The research team would like to thank Peter Taylor and Martin Gardner at IDS for providing technical and administrative support during the research.

Joining the Covid Collective initiative gave us valuable opportunities to learn from other colleagues in Vietnam, such as those from Hanoi University of Public Health and Hanoi University of Agriculture, as well as those in the United Kingdom (UK), Lao People's Democratic Republic and other countries, on different aspects of the Covid-19 pandemic's effects on vulnerable and marginalised communities.

For being able to implement this research in such a short time, we would like to thank the many organisations and individuals who helped us contact target communities and individuals included in the research. Our thanks go especially to Khuat Hai Oanh and Nguyen Thi Kim Dung from Supporting Community Development Initiatives (SCDI); Vu Hoang Mai Chau from Ruby (formerly known as Đỏng Đảnh) and the Vietnam Network of Transgender People; Vu Anh Tu from Independent Living; Bui Thị Thuy and Nguyen Thu Phuong from the National Children's Hospital in Hanoi; Ha Pham from *New Women* magazine; and Hai Nguyen, who owns a barber shop that employs deaf people, for helping us during the fieldwork.

We would like to express our gratitude to the reviewer for providing valuable comments on how to improve this paper.

Last but not least, our deepest thanks go to the people who took part in the research for their willingness to spare their time to share their stories and their thoughts with us.

On behalf of the research team,

Hoang Tu Anh

Acronyms

COVAX	Covid-19 Vaccines Global Access
-------	---------------------------------

- IDS Institute of Development Studies
- INGO international non-governmental organisation
- LGT lesbian, gay, and transgender
- NGO non-governmental organisation
- UK United Kingdom
- UN United Nations
- US United States
- WHO World Health Organization

1. Introduction

Since the start of the fourth wave¹ of the Covid-19 pandemic in April 2021, by the end of January 2023, Vietnam had recorded more than 11.5 million cases of infection and 43,000 deaths (Ministry of Health 2023). With the evolution of the pandemic in the world and in the country, Vietnam's strategies to cope with it have also changed. Consistent throughout have been the '5Ks': mask (khẩu trang), hygiene (khử khuấn), distancing (khoảng cách), no gathering (không tụ tập), and health reporting (khai báo y tế). During the first three waves of the pandemic, when cases of infection were mainly from outside the country, total cases of infection numbered in the thousands, and daily new cases in the dozens or less, tracing and strict isolation were considered effective measures to curb the spread of the virus. Vietnam's achievement in controlling the pandemic echoed the country's track record in emergency health responses and fighting outbreaks such as HIV, SARS, A(H5N1), A(H7N9), and avian influenza (Herington 2010; McKenna 2006). However, as with many other countries in the world, with the new variants in the fourth wave, the number of cases increased at a pace that was beyond the tracing system's capacity, and isolation was no longer relevant or effective. At a meeting on Covid-19 responses on 24 February 2021, the government confirmed that vaccination was a key measure to control the pandemic while maintaining the '5Ks'. The new strategy for the pandemic was '5Ks + vaccine' (Suc Khoe va Doi Song 2021).

Covid-19 vaccinations commenced in March 2021 in Vietnam. As reported on 25 March 2022, more than 200 million doses were given to 80 million people (84 per cent of the population), of whom 76.7 million were fully vaccinated (79.5 per cent of the population);² 46.9 million people had received a booster shot (48.7 per cent of the population) (VnExpress 2022). This achievement echoed Vietnam's previous success with the uptake of vaccinations for infectious diseases such as polio (Jit *et al.* 2015; Nguyen *et al.* 2019). Acceptance and willingness to pay for Covid-19 vaccination are high in Vietnam (Nguyen *et al.* 2021).

Up to the end of May 2021, only 1 per cent of the population had been vaccinated with the first shot due to a shortage of vaccines (WHO 2021).

¹ The Covid-19 pandemic in Vietnam: first wave, 23 January–24 July 2020: 415 cases (106 cases in the community and 309 cases among immigrants); second wave, 25 July 2020–27 January 2021: 1,136 cases (554 cases in the community and 582 cases among immigrants); third wave, 28 January 2021–26 April 2021: 1,301 cases (910 cases in the community and 391 cases among immigrants); fourth wave, 27 April 2021–present. Statistics for the fourth wave as of 31 January 2023: 11,523,645 cases (11,518,574 in the community and 5,071 cases among immigrants) (Ministry of Health 2023).

² Fully vaccinated: two doses of Moderna, Pfizer, AstraZeneca, Vero Cell; one dose of Johnson & Johnson; three doses of Abdala. In the context of this paper, the word 'vaccinated'/'vaccination' often means getting the first shot of vaccine.

According to a government report, by June 2021 Vietnam had received only 3 million doses of vaccine out of approximately 150 million doses needed to vaccinate its adult population (*Nguoi lao dong* 2021). These vaccine doses mainly came from the Covid-19 Vaccines Global Access (COVAX) mechanism³ and donations. In other countries, including higher-income ones, the vaccine shortage caused public health and justice challenges regarding allocation of and access to Covid-19 vaccines. Although the World Health Organization (WHO) issued guidelines on allocating vaccines (WHO 2020) and prioritising population groups for vaccination (WHO 2022), these guidelines on practices are still being discussed (Rhodes 2021; Sekalala *et al.* 2021; Giubilini, Savulescu and Wilkinson 2021).

This research was conducted in Vietnam to document and analyse Vietnam's challenges in allocating Covid-19 vaccination to different population groups in the context of vaccine shortage. Although equity and fairness are high up in Vietnam's constitution and health policies, experience has shown that state efforts in controlling outbreaks and securing the national economy may overlook benefits for people with lower social status (Lockerbie and Herring 2009).

Research questions on equity and fairness in access to Covid-19 vaccine were studied using the case of internal migrant workers moving from rural to urban areas. We chose this group of people because of their increased vulnerabilities during the pandemic; not just in terms of health hazard, but also their risk of losing jobs and earning lower incomes, and their limited access to public health services due to the household registration system in Vietnam (for more on the household registration system, see section 5.2.1) (Bui et al. 2021). Freelance workers suffered more from the negative impact of the pandemic than workers in enterprises (Pham, Pham and Đinh 2022). Measures to prevent the spread of Covid-19 such as social distancing, which prevented people from moving between provinces and in particular from leaving or entering important cities such as the capital, Hanoi, may affect the social and economic benefits of migrant workers more than those of other people, compared with the impact of unplanned lockdowns in other countries (Rather 2020; Tuoi Tre News 2021). Previous health system research on other diseases and illnesses showed structural inequalities in health status and access to services between migrant and non-migrant workers (Pham et al. 2019).

3

2. Research questions

This research looks at factors that influence the allocation of and access to Covid-19 vaccines. At the time of writing the proposal, we assumed that the shortage of vaccines and inherent inequity would put migrants and other vulnerable groups at risk of being excluded from the vaccination programme. During the eight months of research, we asked two broad questions:

- Is *de facto* exclusion of migrants or vulnerable people acceptable, and what are some of the rationales that people use to explain concrete unequal practices?
- What would a fair, transparent, and inclusive response to Covid-19 that includes rural migrants in the peri-urban and urban areas look like, starting with the capital?

When we started the fieldwork in August 2021, vaccine coverage was already high; thus, we wondered if our research questions were still relevant. We conducted a round of 12 interviews to explore possible exclusion and inequity in the vaccination programme. From that, we found that while vaccination coverage was high, some groups were unintentionally excluded, especially at the beginning of the vaccination campaign. Thus, we continued the research and interviewed migrant workers with intersecting vulnerabilities such as economic situation, occupation, ethnicity, disability, sexual orientation, and gender identity.

3. Methods

3.1 Research sites

The research was conducted in Hanoi – the capital and the cultural and political centre of Vietnam. It is the second-biggest city in the country, located on the Red River delta. Hanoi has a total population of more than 8 million people, with an urban population of 4.1 million. However, metropolitan Hanoi, or the Hanoi extension, covers a much larger area, with a population of almost 20 million. There are three large industrial zones in Hanoi, where the majority of workers are migrants. The first hotspots in the fourth wave of the pandemic in Vietnam occurred here.

3.2 Research methods

We used a mixed methods approach, combining primary and secondary qualitative data collected online and in person and a quantitative online survey.

3.2.1 Secondary data analysis

We reviewed Vietnamese vaccination policies during the period 2020–22, including Covid-19 vaccinations. We paid specific attention to universal access among different groups under previous and current policies.

3.2.2 Qualitative interviews

We conducted 60 semi-structured interviews with people in the following groups.

Key informants

Ten key professional governance informants, including experts in epidemiology, policy development and social protection; health communication professionals; and people involved in implementing the vaccination campaign at local level, such as group heads⁴ and commune health workers, representatives of charity groups, and employers from small enterprises and in the informal sector.

The key informants were recruited based on their existing knowledge and relationship with the research team, which was the best way to reach people – cold calls are always hard, but especially in a pandemic. First, the research team brainstormed which sectors were involved in vaccination. Then, organisations and individuals were identified in each sector. The research team contacted these people using email, Facebook messages, and phone calls to get their

⁴ A 'group' in a city is similar to a village in a rural area. The administrative structure is province, district, commune/ward, then village/group.

agreement to be interviewed. For people at group and commune levels, the research team often reached them with the help of other colleagues and friends.

Migrants

In this research, we included a wide range of subgroups of migrants to help our in-depth understanding of exclusion and inequity, namely: those working in the informal sector and small enterprises, people with disabilities, ethnic minorities, people who are not registered in the house registration scheme, homeless people, non-cisgender, and people who migrate for short-term or irregular periods of time Some 36 people who self-identified as migrants came from their provinces to stay in Hanoi for a certain period during the Covid-19 pandemic.

The research team contacted non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and community-based organisations to ask for help in recruiting migrant workers from their networks. Snowballing was also used in recruiting participants. The research team followed stories of research participants to identify new groups to be included in the research and to recruit new people. These people were identified during the course of the interviews. At first, the team contacted a few migrant workers in the industrial zones in Hanoi. Then, based on the interviews with them, key informants, and other people, the team continued to recruit migrants who were suggested in interviews as people who had (potentially) experienced exclusion or challenges in accessing Covid-19 vaccinations. These suggestions often did not identify specific people, although this was sometimes the case; rather, they indicated characteristics of migrant groups who may have been at higher risk of being excluded from the Covid-19 vaccination programme.

Characteristic vulnerabilities were: duration of stay in Hanoi (very short – several days or weeks; short – one or several months; and long – several months or years); purpose of migration (work, study, treatment, taking care of family members, etc.); employment sector (formal or informal); nature of labour (freelance, short- and long-term employees); nature of work (manual, intellectual, etc.); nature of business (corporate, company, family business, small enterprise, working group); housing situation (owned house, rented, or were homeless); disability status; nature of travel (periodic or daily travel to Hanoi); age (minor or adult); gender (woman, man, or transgender person); sexuality (heterosexual or homosexual); and ethnicity (ethnic Kinh or ethnic minority).

Professionals from different socioeconomic backgrounds

Fourteen people who were not directly involved in implementing the vaccination campaign but who had experienced vaccination themselves. These people's contact details were available to the research team, and they were willing and available to talk to the team. They were purposely selected to cover a wide range of professions such as journalists, trainers, policy advocates, artists, development workers and so forth.

Interviews were all conducted in the Vietnamese language by three Vietnamese researchers who have experience of working with different socioeconomic groups in Vietnam, including marginalised and vulnerable groups. The interviews were conducted until information saturation was reached.

Online survey

Based on the qualitative interviews, people's main concerns about Covid-19 vaccines and vaccination, and perceptions on equity in the vaccination programme, were identified and verified with an online survey. The survey was conducted to suit the available resources and Covid-19 preventive measures. We used free software from KoBoToolbox to collect data from 480 survey participants. Although various strategies were used to reach out to different populations, it was difficult to control for equal presentation of the migrant groups in the survey, as well as geographic location. Thus, we have excluded this data from our analysis.

3.3 Limitations

- Due to limited time and resources, the qualitative research was conducted only in Hanoi. A comparative study across different geographic areas would provide a more comprehensive picture of vaccination practices in Vietnam.
- Due to Covid-19 social-distancing measures, almost all of the interviews were conducted online using voice chat software. Interviewers could not see much of the interviewees' environments, which can provide valuable contextual information. It was also more difficult for the interviewers to interpret answers because they could not see the interviewees' facial and other non-verbal expressions. When the interviewees consented, we used video calls for greater interaction between the interviewers and interviewees.

4. Covid-19 vaccination programme

4.1 Navigating vaccination priorities

Similar to many other countries in the world, Vietnam struggled with a shortage of Covid-19 vaccines. To deal with the supply shortage, the state prioritised certain groups to meet vaccination targets. On 26 February 2021, the government issued resolution 21/2021 NQ-CP on purchasing and using vaccines. This policy determined nine priority groups for free vaccination (in order of priority) (see Box 4.1).

Box 4.1 Priority groups (February 2021)

- 1. Frontline workers (health workers, health volunteers, army forces, police);
- 2. Diplomatic and customs officials;
- 3. People working in supply chains of essential goods and services;
- 4. Teachers and people working in public administrative offices;
- 5. People over 65 years old and people with chronic diseases;
- 6. People living in locations with outbreaks of Covid-19;
- 7. Poor people and people receiving social welfare;
- 8. People assigned by the government to work or study abroad;
- 9. Other people identified by the Ministry of Health.

Source: Vietnam Government resolution 21/2021 NQ-CP

Considerations of health and economic development targets were seen in the priorities for vaccine allocation; for example, provinces and cities under the jurisdiction of the central level during the current pandemic and/or industrial zones and/or important transportation hubs.

Based on this resolution, on 5 March 2021 the Ministry of Health approved the 2021/22 vaccination plan with decision 1467/QĐ-BYT. The priority list of nine groups in resolution 21/2021 NQ-CP was used. However, the plan specified that only the first group – which included frontline health workers, people in community task forces, army forces, and police – would be included in the **first round** of vaccination, with 117,000 AstraZeneca vaccine doses from the first

batch that Vietnam received; 13 out of 61 provinces that were pandemic hotspots were included in this round.⁵

On 21 April 2021, the Ministry of Health issued two documents – 3141/BYT-DP and 3142/BYT-DP – on vaccinations for people at ministries, state agencies, units, corporations, multinational corporations, United Nations (UN) agencies, and international organisations based in Hanoi. According to these documents, people in groups 4 and 9 were already specified in resolution 21/2021 NQ-CP. People in these groups would be vaccinated in the **second round**, which would use about 12,000 out of the 20,000 vaccine doses that were allocated for Hanoi. Following these documents, on 7 May, the Ministry of Health issued document 3823/BYT-DP to assign tasks for five big hospitals in Hanoi to conduct vaccinations for the groups mentioned in 3141/BYT-DP and 3142/BYT-DP.

On 8 July, the Ministry of Health issued decision 3355/QĐ-BYT on the implementation of the 2021/22 vaccination plan (July 2021–April 2022) to rollout the programme in all communes in Vietnam to all adults who met the vaccination criteria indicated by vaccine companies. This document specified 16 priority groups (see Box 4.2). Compared with resolution 21/2021 NQ-CP, the newly added groups related to various outbreaks that had occurred before the issuance of the decision. Enterprises and workers from the private sector were also included.

Box 4.2 Sixteen priority groups in decision 3355/QD-BYT (July 2021)

- 1. People working in health clinics and the health sector (public and private);
- People taking part in pandemic prevention and control (members of Covid-19 taskforces at all levels; people working in quarantine camps, doing tracing work or conducting epidemiological surveys; community-based Covid-19 prevention and control groups, volunteers, journalists, etc.);
- 3. Armed forces;
- 4. Police;
- Diplomatic officials serving on missions abroad and their family members; people working in diplomatic agencies, and consular and international organisations in Vietnam;
- 6. Customs officials; people working in immigration and export departments;

⁵ The provinces included: Hà Nội, TP; Hồ Chí Minh; Hải Dương; Quảng Ninh; Hải Phòng; Bắc Ninh; Bắc Giang; Hưng Yên; Hòa Bình; Gia Lai; Bình Dương; and Điện Biên; and Hà Giang.

- 7. People providing essential services (airlines, transportation, tourism, electricity and water providers);
- 8. Teachers; people working in educational settings; pupils; students; young doctors; people working in administrative units; legal aid services; stock companies and bidding services; people who are in contact with many others;
- 9. People over 65 years old and people with chronic diseases;
- 10. People living in areas with Covid-19 outbreaks;
- 11. Poor people and people receiving social welfare;
- People assigned by authorities to work abroad or people who want to go abroad to study;
- 13. Workers in enterprises* and their family members (enterprises in industrial zones, production, transportation, credit, tourism, etc. and in essential services such as accommodation, food, banking, health care, pharmacy, medical equipment, retail and wholesale shops, markets, construction and tourism);
- 14. Religious leaders;
- 15. Freelance workers;
- 16.Other groups based on a decision of the Ministry of Health or head of provincial/city people's committee and proposed by organisations who carried out vaccinations for the Ministry of Health.
- * Including both private and public enterprises and businesses.

Source: Ministry of Health decision 3355/QĐ-BYT

4.2 Covid-19 vaccination campaign: 'Visit every alley, knock on every door'

Under the administrative system in Vietnam, villages in rural communes or resident groups (*tổ dân phố*) in urban wards are the lowest administrative level. In each village or resident group, a village head or group head (*tổ trưởng tổ dân phố*) is responsible for people's safety and the normal functioning of the village or group. This person should also make sure that people can participate in local decision-making (MOHA 2021).

During the Covid-19 vaccination campaign, group heads were among the key people to implement the campaign. To create a list of people living in an area to serve as the basis for inviting people for vaccination, the group heads went from house to house to collect information, including on long- or short-term household registrations, and scanned the area for homeless people: the vaccination campaign slogan was 'Visit every alley, knock on every door'. Based on the list and state guidance on who should be prioritised for vaccination, they composed a list of people and invited them for vaccination on specific days. If for any reason a person was not included on the list, they would not be able to be vaccinated.

5. Access to Covid-19 vaccinations for migrant workers and other vulnerable groups

5.1 Inclusion of migrant workers and vulnerable groups in vaccination policies

Migrants, though not explicitly included on the priority list for Covid-19 vaccinations, were also not explicitly excluded either. Many migrants could be in groups 13 (workers in enterprises and their family members), 7 (people providing essential services), and 15 (freelance workers) in the 16 priority groups. Group 13, especially, included people working in industrial zones, most of whom were migrants. Vulnerable people such as the poor, people living with HIV, and people with disabilities were included in group 11 (poor people and people receiving social welfare).

5.2 Factors influencing migrant workers' access to vaccinations

5.2.1 Household registration status

Established during the war with the United States (US)⁶ in 1964 to manage internally displaced people, the household registration book (số hộ khẩu) was a tool for the state to control (internal) migration, among other things. In the past, people could only register in the place where they permanently resided. It was difficult for people to move from one province to another without facing sanctions (World Bank and VASS 2016). After the đổi mới economic reform in 1986, rules about số hộ khẩu were less strict. In addition to registration of a permanent household address (*dăng ký thường trú*), people could register as long-term temporary households (đăng ký tạm trú dài hạn) or short-term temporary households (đăng ký tạm trú ngắn hạn). Số hộ khấu is associated with permanent household registration. A survey conducted by the World Bank in 2016 found that 'temporary registrants continue to face limitations in service access, particularly with regard to public schools, health insurance for young children, and basic procedures like registering a motorcycle' (*ibid.*: xi). The same survey showed that about 5.6 million people did not have số hô khẩu at their place of residence, but temporary registration only. This group accounted for 18 per cent of the population in Hanoi and 36 per cent of the population in Ho Chi Minh City (*ibid.*).

⁶ 1 November 1955–30 April 1975.

Figure 5.1 Zalo group messages



Headman: Only people with a household book [*sổ hộ khẩu*] in this ward can register for vaccination. Even if you have a house here, the household registration should be for more than five years. You cannot register for vaccination if you rent the house.

Resident: If the state wanted to provide vaccinations for 75 million people, everyone living in that area should be vaccinated, not just people with longterm household registration. Only then will the residential area be safe. Now that moving is forbidden, how can people with household registration in the province go to their hometown for vaccination? The city needs safety the most.

Note: The research team received the phone owner's permission to use this screenshot.

During the Covid-19 vaccination campaign, *sổ hộ khẩu* was not clearly mentioned as a condition for vaccination, but it was used in practice to screen and select eligible people. One key informant, who is a migrant himself, shared that at the beginning of the campaign, where he lives the village headman said that only people who had *sổ hộ khẩu* in that ward or had temporary registration for more than five years could be on the vaccination list. He migrated from Ho Chi Minh City to Hanoi for over two years, so he was invited for vaccination after those people with *sổ hộ khẩu* or people who had lived there for more than five years.

He also shared that his friend in Ho Chi Minh City had a similar experience. His friend came to the city to work and his landlord had not arranged a temporary household registration for him. The friend could not get vaccinated because he 'could not prove' that he 'actually' lived there. Below is the note from the friend's Facebook profile:

I have been so stressed about vaccination and I still did not receive a shot. After repeatedly registering more than a dozen times, sending messages to the hotline, calling the commune and district health station (no answer), I received the invitation to get a Vero Cell vaccination yesterday. I went to the vaccine site but was sent back because I could not prove that I am living in the district. I am living here but I do not have a temporary household registration yet. There are many other people in a similar situation. I mean people who do not have a temporary household registration but are working in Saigon. I asked my landlord to urgently do it for me. I registered again and I'm waiting for my first shot. I just don't understand. The district authorities want to reach 100 per cent vaccination coverage but they do not accept people without household registration for vaccination. Then how can they get to the target of 100 per cent vaccination? Being refused for vaccination, I felt 'rejected' and very sad.

(Man, 28 years old, migrated from Hanoi to Ho Chi Minh City to work)

Figure 5.2 Zalo group messages



Headman: Every ward organised vaccination activities so people could be vaccinated where they have their household registration. Vaccines were allocated evenly for all the wards.

Resident: Please see the city policy that I just sent. It stated that [where people could be vaccinated did not depend on their household registration].

Headman: This is the ward policy. We are just the implementers.

Local officer: These are the instructions from the district for the wards.

5.2.2 Possession of an identity card

While household registration may not be compulsory for vaccination, possession of an identity card is essential. The identity number is needed to record a person's information in the vaccination registration system to create a Covid-19 vaccine passport later. Thus, it is difficult for people who do not have paperwork such as an identity card. During the research, we found that people who did not have an identity card could have problems accessing vaccinations. These included people who had lost their identity card or did not have one for various reasons. Although anyone who did not have an identity card could be prevented from getting a vaccination, migrants – especially short-term migrants – were at higher risk of being excluded than people who had lived in an area for a long time or permanently. Although an identity card number was needed to verify personal information and register the vaccination, people without an identity card were still accepted for vaccination if they were sponsored by a local official.

There were four people without identity cards in the research, including a man who had just finished a term in prison, a woman who came from a province to Hanoi to take care of her child in hospital, and two homeless men. Depending on their residential status, their access to vaccinations differed.

In the case of the man who had just got out of prison, his old identity card had expired and he could not get a new card yet. After finishing his term in prison, he had to move to a new house because his old house had been sold to pay his debts. His new house was too small, so he did not get a 'red book' (soddot) for the house (legalising the house, registering it under his name). Because he could not legalise the house, he could not formally register there and thus could not get a new identity card. However, he had been a resident of that area since childhood; everyone there knew him, including the group headman and local police. A local police officer certified the status of this man and accepted responsibility if anything went wrong. The man was vaccinated without difficulty.

Without residential status or knowing someone in the local administration or health authority, getting vaccinated could be much more difficult. For example, the woman who came to Hanoi to take care of her child in hospital could not get a vaccination because she had lost her identity card and had not got a new one. One of the homeless men did not have an identity card because he lost it. The group head took down his name and sent it to the vaccination site; however, he could not get in. The research team also tried to register him in two different wards but were also unable to get him into the site for vaccination.

The other homeless man did not have an identity card because his mother fled from hospital after she gave birth to him. Without verification of his birth from the hospital, this man could not get a birth certificate and so could not get an identity card. He had never had an identity card in his life. He said that he had suffered a lot of problems in education, with finding a job and so forth because he did not possess an identity card. However, this man successfully got his vaccination because he gave a fake identity number on the registration form and the people at the vaccination site did not – or could not – check it:

I do not have an identity card because when my mother gave birth to me, she took me and fled from the hospital as she could not afford the hospital fee. When I was 18 years old, I went to the local authority to get an identity card but the hospital did not keep my record after 18 years. Without an identity card, I faced many difficulties. I could only finish primary school. Without an identity card, I could not go to secondary school. I could not get an identity card because I do not have a birth certificate. I also could not open a bank account or buy a motorbike.

Most recently, it involved the Covid-19 vaccination. Because I do not have an identity card, people did not call me for vaccination. Because I am not vaccinated, I am worried that I may be infected. Travelling for work may also be difficult if I am not fully vaccinated with two doses.

I asked my brother to register me at a ward using his relationship with a local official. I received the vaccination form on which I should fill in my identity number. I just filled in random numbers. Twice for the vaccination, I used different numbers. However, because there was no identity check at the site, I got vaccinated successfully.

It was my parents' fault that I did not have an identity card and I feel very ashamed about my situation. I hope that the government will help homeless people to get identity cards to make our lives easier. (Man, 21 years old, homeless, freelance worker in Hanoi)

5.2.3 Types of migration

In this research, we found that there were various types of migrants in a big city such as Hanoi. In addition to traditional types of migration, such as migrating to work in the city, other types have emerged there during the Covid-19 pandemic. People came to Hanoi for temporary reasons, such as medical treatment for themselves or family members in hospital, but had to stay in Hanoi and could not return home due to Covid-19 restrictions.

For example, the account below showed how a man had been in Hanoi for a few weeks to take care of his son, who was receiving treatment at the National Children's Hospital. His landlord had not registered him yet, so he could not get a

vaccination because his name was not in the household registration system for the local area:

One time, I went out to buy food. Other women in the hospital told me to go to Ngọc Khánh ward, which is nearby, to be vaccinated. I took a motorbike ride. The women there said that I could get vaccinated without a temporary household registration – an identity card was enough. However, when I was there, the ward policemen told me that I should register with the ward first and I would need a household registration to get a vaccination. So, I went back to the hospital without getting vaccinated. I don't know when I can get a vaccination. (Man, 26 years old, worker, taking care of his child at a hospital in Hanoi)

Many of these people had to stay in Hanoi for an extended period that was much longer than they had planned. Some of them could not return home due to lockdowns and the high cost of travel. They also had to pay for Covid-19 tests, which could cost them a fortune.⁷ In addition to the challenge of *s*^o *h*^o *k*h^d*u*, these people may not have been able to go to the vaccine site because they had to spend time in hospital and could not leave their sick child. Such cases mostly involved women who came to Hanoi to take care of their children in hospital while their husband stayed at home to work and to take care of other children:

I have not got a vaccination because I am busy taking care of my child in the hospital. My landlord messaged me and called me to get a vaccination. However, I could not go out to get the vaccination because no one was helping me look after my child. Once, I was able to go out and I asked the landlord, but they said that there was no more vaccine. The group headman said that I should wait until the next call.

(Woman, 28 years old, housewife, taking care of her child at a hospital in Hanoi)

While these groups had difficulties with vaccinations, hospital patients were vaccinated early. For example, people with chronic diseases who had to stay in Hanoi for medical reasons; people who were undergoing treatment in hospital, such as people with kidney failure who had to stay in Hanoi for haemodialysis; and, similarly, people with cancers or other diseases. They formed small residential clusters called 'kidney villages' (*xóm thận*) or 'cancer villages' (*xóm ung thư*). Because they had to go to hospital often, these people were vaccinated early at the hospitals where they were being treated. Without a

At that time, a polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test cost VND750,000 (around 30 euros) and a quick test around VND250,000 (around ten euros).

vaccination, they had to pay high costs for Covid-19 tests every time they visited the hospital.

Another group included people who live in the suburbs of Hanoi or its neighbouring provinces. Before Covid-19, these people travelled to Hanoi every day to work and may not have identified themselves as migrants. During the Covid-19 pandemic, when Hanoi was in lockdown, they could not enter the city and thus could not be vaccinated even when they had been invited for a vaccination. In contrast, some people lived in Hanoi but travelled to work in nearby provinces every day. Due to Covid-19 preventive measures, they had to stay at their workplaces in the provinces and could not enter the city for vaccination. Information in the media said that people with vaccine appointments could enter the city; but, in practice, people could not get in (VietNamNet 2021). This made people very frustrated because the reality that they faced was different from the information that they received in the media. In fact, there was no formal regulation about these groups in the policies:

I got a message from the office that I should go to the commune health station in my office area in Hanoi to get a vaccination. I live outside Hanoi. When I got to the bridge [at the entrance of Hanoi], even though I showed the vaccination message, the guard there did not let me pass. I read the city regulation; it said that people from outside Hanoi could enter for vaccination. However, in my case it did not work out.

(Woman, 32 years old, accountant at a local NGO in Hanoi)

Similarly, when people lived in a pandemic hotspot, they could not get to vaccination appointments:

I lived across the river in the neighbouring commune. I was not allowed to cross the river because there was a pandemic hotspot in my commune.8

(Woman, 35 years old, worker in a factory in an industrial zone)

In contrast, some migrants who could not get onto a priority list in Hanoi were on the list in their hometown. However, due to lockdown, they could not return home to be vaccinated:

I am from Lao Cai.⁹ I am taking care of my child who has cancer. I saw people going to get a vaccination, but I could not go because I could not leave my child alone here. My family is among the poor, so

⁸ At that time, Vietnam applied a strict lockdown to households, buildings, villages, and communes with cases of Covid-19; the lockdown lasted for 14 days or more.

we had already registered for vaccination a long time ago. My husband was already vaccinated, but am not because I am here. I got stuck in Hanoi. I could not get a vaccination here and also could not return to my province, even though they already called me there for a vaccination. In my province, in order, they gave priority to people working with government organisations, teachers, and then people who made great contributions to the country, and then poor people. I think the vaccine programme is not very equitable because [other] people have all got a vaccination but I have not. I come from a remote area and I do not have any family members or relatives here, so I do not have information on who I should contact to be vaccinated here to protect myself better.

(Woman, 34 years old, freelance worker, taking care of her child at a hospital in Hanoi)

5.2.4 Type of work: formal vs informal

Although it was indicated clearly that the priority list covered not only people working in the public sector but also in the private sector, people working in the public sector may have received preferential treatment. Nine out of 16 groups on the list are exclusively or predominantly state run; 11 groups on the list mainly relate to formal rather than informal roles. The dominance of public and formal sectors on the priority list may have influenced migrants' access to vaccination as they occupy a higher proportion of roles in the private and informal sectors. A 2016 report by the General Statistics Office and the International Labour Organization on informal labour in Vietnam showed that 18 million Vietnamese people worked in the informal sector, estimated at 57.2 per cent of the nonagricultural labour force and three-quarters of total jobs in the economy (GSO and ILO 2016). Some occupations have high levels of informal workers, such as construction (90.2 per cent), family businesses (98.7 per cent), and accommodation and food services (80.7 per cent) (ibid.). Income from the informal sector makes up 15–27 per cent of Vietnam's gross domestic product (Nguyen 2019).

Among those workers, many are migrants from rural areas who lost their jobs and suffered social and economic consequences due to the pandemic (Mnet 2020; Lam and Hoang 2020). Many of these rural migrants are relatively poor and live in crowded, shared housing (Hoang, Truong and Dinh 2013; IOM 2020) in urban and peri-urban settings, which increases their risk of catching Covid-19. Many internal migrants work in small companies or in the informal sector, which is where most employment (82 per cent) in Vietnam is generated (Cling, Razafindrakoto and Roubaud 2011). Most companies in Vietnam are relatively small, domestic, family-owned enterprises, though the estimated number of enterprises varies widely (OECD 2021). The proportion of internal migrants employed in these different kinds and sizes of companies is difficult to know. Even in large industrial zones, not all jobs are formal or in big factories. To reduce labour cost, many companies outsource work to smaller companies. In turn, these smaller companies outsource work to family businesses or individuals. People who work in smaller companies, family businesses, or as individuals do not receive the same benefits as people working in big factories. Thus, even if people all live and work in the same industrial zone, only the workers in big factories benefit from being in category 13 on the priority list:

There is serious hierarchy in the industrial zone. There are big companies with big factories, but there are also many small collectives and family businesses in the supply chain that make products for these big companies. When getting to vaccination, these big companies only gave the vaccine to people working officially in their factories, not people in the supply chain outside the factories... You know, for the companies to provide vaccine for their workers, they had to contribute resources in different forms. Small companies or family businesses could not afford this. Sometimes, they may also not care.

(Woman, 42 years old, researcher at a local NGO in Hanoi)

5.2.5 Individuals handle vaccination procedures at grass-roots level

The priority list served as a guideline for people in charge to implement the vaccination campaign. However, as shown above, many groups and subgroups were not mentioned on the list, such as people who did not have a household registration, people who are temporarily trapped in cities due to preventive measures, people who have lost their identity card, and so forth. It seemed that local officials at grass-roots level had not been provided with the details to respond to these emerging situations; but it was up to them to handle the cases.

For example, health staff at one hospital showed their concern over vaccinating children's caregivers who came from other provinces and had to stay in the hospital during the pandemic. The hospital where the children were being treated was in fact a vaccination site. The government had assigned it to conduct vaccinations for corporations and organisations. Patients' family members, however, could not be vaccinated there, even though some parents were staying at the hospital's guest house to take care of their children:

There were about 30 mothers and fathers staying here to take care of their children. I thought that they could get vaccine here as our hospital is also a vaccination site. I registered them on a list and submitted it to the hospital manager for approval. However, I could not get approval. My manager said that these women were not in the categories of people that our hospital vaccinates. So, these women asked the landlord where they rented a room to register them on the local list.

(Woman, 28 years old, nurse at a hospital in Hanoi)

In cases of people who did not have a household registration or identity card, as described above, we also found that local officials decided whether to accept cases or not. During the research, the team supported research participants who did not have a household registration to get vaccinated. If someone was unsuccessful in one place, we sent them to another site where the team informed the group head in the residential area in advance and asked for help.

The interviews also showed that vaccination policy could vary from location to location. Some wards differentiated between long- and short-term household registrations; others did not. However, we were not sure if this was a temporary policy wards had made to deal with vaccine shortages or a policy change in Hanoi, as it was difficult to track. Some research participants complained that their local officials were passive and not flexible. When they made a complaint or requested further explanation about an official announcement, village heads would tell them they were just following instructions from the ward, the next level up.

5.3 Other minority and vulnerable groups' access to vaccinations

In the earlier stages of the pandemic, the Vietnamese government was seen to respond to what Ivic (2020) calls the third generation of human rights¹⁰ and ethical standards, as they are based on collective benefit and taking care of vulnerable people (*ibid*.). However, at the beginning of the vaccination campaign, vaccine shortage posed a great challenge for the government in ensuring vulnerable groups' access.

5.3.1 People with disabilities

It was estimated in 2018 that 31.7 per cent of 8 million people with disabilities were in the labour force (GSO 2018). The government had a special programme to provide vaccinations for people with disabilities, implemented by the Ministry of Investment and Planning and Ministry of Labour, Invalids and Social Affairs. Under this programme, people with disabilities were called early to get vaccinated. However, this programme reached only a few people who were

¹⁰ Human rights have developed over the years. Civil and political rights are first-generation rights; the second generation emerged after the Second World War and are related to equality. They are fundamentally economic, social, and cultural in nature. The third generation is usually labelled as group and collective rights.

leaders of or active in non-governmental and community-based organisations for people with disabilities. Other people with disabilities, who often worked individually or in small enterprises, did not know they had priority status and were not called by local officials, perhaps unintentionally, because many disabilities are not visible. Employers of people with disabilities also did not know that some employees were entitled to special benefits.

An interview with the owner of a hair salon with deaf employees showed that he was not aware of any special programme for his employees. In addition to being disabled, some of his employees were below 18 years of age – a group that was also not eligible for vaccination in the early stages of the pandemic. During lockdown, the owner had to close his shop. His employees returned to their hometowns. After the lockdown was lifted, the owner reopened his shop and his employees returned to work. However, they were not included on the vaccination list as they were not registered. So, in this case, the deaf workers could not get vaccinated due to a triple barrier: because they were migrants without a household registration; because they were people with disabilities; and because they worked in the informal sector.

5.3.2 Lesbian, gay, and transgender people

Most lesbian, gay, and transgender (LGT) people said that they did not have any difficulty in accessing vaccinations. LGT people who were also migrant workers faced difficulties related to household registration at the beginning of the vaccination campaign, as mentioned above; they were vaccinated in the later stages of the vaccination campaign. In the case of transwomen and transmen, though their appearance may have been different on their identity cards, they were invited for vaccination because they had already lived in a particular area for a long time and were recognised by local authorities, such as the village headman, community health workers, and so on.

However, among the research participants, we met people who did not want to be vaccinated. According to these people – who, for example, might be transgender people undergoing hormone therapy or with specific health conditions – there was not enough information about Covid-19 vaccines or it did not meet their specific needs:

I still have not been vaccinated, though they called me several times. I am not sure if the vaccine is safe for me. I am using hormones and I also have other health problems. I have looked for information from different sources, including finding information from international documents and translating them. I also asked doctors who I know, but I am still not sure.

(Transgender man, 25 years old)

5.3.3 Homeless people

In general, homeless people were vaccinated because they would be registered on the list by local officials in their efforts to 'visit every alley and knock on every door'. However, if they could not meet other criteria, such as possessing an identity card, they may have faced difficulty in getting vaccinated, as described above.

5.3.4 Out-of-school children

Vietnam implemented a vaccine programme for children aged 12–17 years old. However, this programme was implemented in schools; so, out-of-school children, who might be street children or working, could not get vaccinations. According to the Labour Code (2019), people over 15 years old in Vietnam can work legally. About 39 per cent of adolescents aged 15–19 years old have joined the labour force in Vietnam (MOHA 2015):

I'm supporting 11 children [who are] 11–18 years old for vaccination. I could register five children at school, but only three of them were vaccinated because there was not enough vaccine. Three out-ofschool children were registered in the ward. They were not vaccinated because the vaccines were prioritised for schools first. (Woman, 24 years old, working for an NGO that supports street children and survivors of trafficking)

These kids rent houses in different places, so I had to contact different wards to register them for vaccination. In these wards, they all requested a sponsored letter from the organisation. To date, I have already registered ten kids. The group head said that he would call me when vaccine was available, but I have not received any message so far, so I don't know when they will be vaccinated. There are 20 more kids – I do not know how to register them because I do not know their group headman.

(Man, 32 years old, working for an NGO that supports street children)

People who provided support for marginalised and vulnerable people also complained about equity in the vaccination programme:

I saw that the commune health workers were not supportive and sincere when we contacted them. We were, in fact, very concerned that the children had not been vaccinated because they had a high risk of being infected. They were all living together in one place. However, when I called, the commune health workers did not have a nice attitude. They said to me, 'Why do you call so much! We have not called you because there is no new announcement. You should not call us so much like that.'

According to my observation, children at school get much better access to services. Children who are also 12–18 years old but are out of school may also get access to vaccination, but not so well as children in school.

I think that [access to] vaccination is not equal for every child. The children who are in school are more privileged. I think the wards should work with the schools to make sure that all children can access vaccinations to ensure their health.

(Woman, 24 years old, supports children who are trafficking survivors)

6. Perceptions about a just and equitable vaccination programme

Interviews during the research showed that people share a common view on a just and equitable vaccination programme with the following characteristics:

- 'Good' vaccine is accessible to all.
- Prioritising people whose health is most at risk.
- People's personal sacrifices are acknowledged.
- The programme is strategic and evidence-based.
- The programme is transparent and participatory.

6.1 'Good' vaccine is accessible to all

The government made ensuring people's safety and health its number one principle, followed by social and economic development objectives, in the country's efforts to contain the pandemic (Government of Vietnam 2021). In the above-mentioned policies, the objective of the vaccination programme was to 'actively prevent Covid-19 pandemic by vaccinating people at risk and the community'. Equal access to vaccination was also mentioned as a key principle in vaccine distribution and planning the rollout of the vaccination programme.

In general, research participants greatly appreciated the government's efforts to mobilise a large quantity of vaccine in a short time. That Vietnam had achieved high vaccine coverage by the end of 2021 and vaccine was provided for free was an important factor for people in their perception of the vaccination programme as being just and equitable. People in marginalised groups such as mobile migrant workers, homeless people and so forth were happy and grateful that they had been vaccinated:

I'm so grateful to the government and to the party for trying very hard to have enough vaccine so I could be vaccinated. If I had to pay for this, I don't know if I could afford it. (Man, 34 years old, resident in boat village)

I do not even live here. I do not have a household registration here. I could not believe that I had a vaccination. The group head got our names and sent us an invitation for vaccination. (Man, 45 years old, migrant construction worker) It was not just an issue of access to the vaccination programme, but also the choice of vaccine. Vietnam approved nine Covid-19 vaccines. The most common ones were Pfizer (US), Moderna (Canada), AstraZeneca (UK), and Vero Cell (China). Participants in the research shared common opinions on the quality of different Covid-19 vaccines. Pfizer and Moderna were viewed as 'the best' vaccines and thought that these vaccines were only available to and accessible for people in elite groups. AstraZeneca was seen as 'average' and the vaccine that was provided to the wider population. Vero Cell was seen as 'not very good' and provided to anyone at grass-roots level. Although participants thought that access to the vaccination programme was equitable – because everyone could get vaccinated and it was free – they did not think access to different vaccines was equitable:

I think there is inequity with the kind of vaccine that we got. Some people got Pfizer and Moderna, some got AstraZeneca and others got Chinese vaccine [Vero Cell]. There were few doses of Pfizer and Moderna. You had to be in a special position or have special relationship to have it. AstraZeneca is for more normal people and Chinese vaccine is for anyone. At first, I did not notice. I thought that in my local area there were only AstraZeneca or Chinese vaccines. However, when people were called for the second shot, I heard they called people with the first shot of Pfizer and Moderna also. It means that these vaccines were available in my commune for the first shot, but it was not announced so nobody knew about it. (Transgender man, 25 years old)

6.2 Prioritising people whose health is most at risk

In 2021, WHO experts developed a values framework for effective and just allocation of vaccines and prioritisation of Covid-19 vaccinations, which emphasises that policymakers should not use pandemic and economic factors alone to decide vaccination priority (WHO 2020). The framework provides a guideline rather than a tool for direct application, and policymakers and practitioners were, at the time of the research, still struggling to choose between groups that were at higher risk of severe illness and death by infection (Sekalala *et al.* 2021) and groups that were at higher risk of infection (Rhodes 2021). Balancing epidemiological and non-epidemiological factors is another consideration for a just Covid-19 vaccination policy (Kohns Vasconcelos 2021).

While prioritisation has varied across countries and is still being debated, interviews in this study showed that people seemed not to be aware about the variations and dilemmas in vaccination strategies. Research participants endorsed strategies that prioritised people at high risk of mortality, such as elderly people and people with health problems, including those applied in the US, UK, and other higher-income countries in the West. Interviewees saw these strategies as the gold standard when reviewing the strategy applied in Vietnam, as shown in the interviews below. According to the research participants, targeting the most adversely affected health groups was important. Many research participants expressed their frustration that elderly people and people with chronic health problems were not at the top of the priority list and were vaccinated after other people in their communes:

I felt so frustrated that elderly people were very much down the priority list. They should be the top priority. This is what we see in other countries in the world. In Hanoi, they even excluded elderly people and people with underlying health conditions from vaccination. I do not know why they made that decision. (Woman, 42 years old, working for an airline)

Some research participants studied the government policies on vaccination carefully. They found that the term 'people at risk', as it was used in the objectives of the vaccination programme, did not make clear if it meant risk of death, infection, or transmission. For them, risk of death or of being left in a serious condition should have been the priority rather than risk of infection.

The research participants were not convinced that certain groups belonged on the priority list. For example, people from ministries, state agencies, units, corporations, UN agencies, and international organisations. They questioned the grounds on which these people were prioritised and included in the second round of vaccinations:

I was angry that people at international organisations such as the UN and INGOs [international non-governmental organisations] received the shot early. How come people at INGOs are at higher risk than local NGOs? I am even more upset because they accepted this arrangement. They always highlighted equity and rights as principles of their work, but they kept silent and complicit with this unjust arrangement.

(Woman, 42 years old, researcher)

Prioritising teachers and people working in the education system was also questioned. Teachers and people working in educational settings were being vaccinated when children were studying online and there was no plan to vaccinate children. The inclusion of young workers in the industrial zones was also questioned:¹¹

What I found bitter was that young workers in companies such as FPT Software were among the first to get vaccine. You know, when the outbreaks occurred, these workers worked from home most of the time. However, because FPT Software is located inside the industrial zone, they became a priority. These workers were not even in their office. They were at home. They were IT people, so they could work at home. But they were identified as high risk, so they got vaccinated first. (Man, 30 years old, lawyer)

6.3 People's personal sacrifices are acknowledged

There was a high degree of consensus among research participants on prioritising groups such as frontline health workers, police, people in the armed forces, (health) volunteers, and members of Covid-19 community task forces ($t \vec{o}$ *Covid-19 cong dong*)¹² – the first four groups on the priority list. These groups were prioritised not only because of their high risk of infection, but also because of their sacrifice for the community. In addition to health workers, armed forces and police were widely mobilised for Covid-19 prevention and response activities. These forces were especially used in quarantine activities and to organise testing and vaccination when these activities were implemented at large scale.

During the lockdown in Ho Chi Minh City, the army delivered groceries to people in lockdown areas. At the peak of the fourth wave in the city, when rates of infection and death were high, the army was mobilised to handle dead bodies and send people's ashes to their families. It is important to note that during the pandemic, images of people such as health workers, police and people in the armed forces were shown almost daily on television. They were called 'heroes' and praised by the country's leaders for their sacrifice and contribution during the pandemic (Viet Nam News 2021). War metaphors have been used by the leaders of Vietnam to motivate and mobilise people's solidarity (lvic 2020). Sacrifice, a concept rooted in the war against the US, was highlighted in the efforts to combat Covid-19.

¹¹ In May 2021, shortly after the start of the fourth wave of Covid-19 in Vietnam, there were large outbreaks in industrial zones in Bac Ninh and Bac Giang, the two provinces next to Hanoi. Later that month and at the start of July, outbreaks occurred in Binh Duong and Dong Nai, industrial zones in the south. At that time, workers in industrial zones were not included in the 11 priority groups, though people in areas with outbreaks were on the list. At a meeting in July 2021, the vice-prime minister ordered the prioritisation of this group: all workers in industrial zones were to be vaccinated before August 2021 if there was enough vaccine. On 11 June 2021, the Central Cabinet passed decision 07/KL/TW to vaccinate workers and other people in the industrial zones.

¹² In all residential areas, local authorities established local Covid-19 community taskforces to monitor infected cases, including tracking related cases, quarantine and social distancing, and organising testing and vaccination activities.

6.4 The programme is strategic and evidencebased

Interviews with key informants showed that they were not clear on what grounds vaccine prioritisation was decided. Public health experts wondered if the policies were based on research and if they had been well designed in consultation with public health experts:

I think the decisions were not evidence-based. I do not know what research was conducted in Vietnam to form these decisions. It was not clear at all. I was especially concerned about the quality of research. I had the opportunity to see research presented at a Covid-19 taskforce meeting. The quality was very poor. Extremely poor. I'm very worried this kind of research is used for policy development. The research, if conducted, was not disseminated outside, so researchers could not have the opportunity for critique to improve the research. I think the Covid-19 pandemic is very new. As you see in many other countries, they had to do a lot of research to understand it and to develop policies. I have not seen that practice here. (Man, 60 years old, epidemiologist)

People supported the adaptability of government policy illustrated by the quick addition of higher-risk groups to the list when these risks were identified in the field. For example: people working in immigration and export departments and custom officials (group 6); people providing essential services (group 7); religious leaders (group 14); and freelance workers (group 15). However, these frequent changes made people think that responses were *ad hoc* and 'following' the situation rather than 'strategic' and 'proactive'.

6.5 The programme is transparent and participatory

Transparent and participatory approaches were listed as important for justice in the Covid-19 vaccination programme (Sekalala *et al.* 2021). Though the government priority list served as a guideline, making decisions in actual situations was much harder. In the research, most of the people interviewed were not clear about how local officials selected people to be invited for vaccination on specific days. They also wondered if priority was given to people who held positions in the local area such as head of building, head of floor and so forth, or people with social relationships with decision makers, or people with a lot of money. Transparency is key in rolling out vaccination programmes (Dela Cruz *et al.* 2021; Cohen *et al.* 2020; Zhang *et al.* 2020). Thus, the lack of

transparency may have reduced people's trust in the programme and compromised its achievements in the long term.

Key informants involved in the research also questioned the nature of the participation of researchers or other public health experts in government meetings to discuss Covid-19 policies. They wondered if and how research and recommendations from researchers and experts were used in policy development:

Since the start of the pandemic, my institute has been conducting research about Covid-19. I think we are among the few doing this. However, our work did not catch the government's attention until after I wrote a lot for the media, such as popular newspapers. They quoted our work. They asked us for information. Then I was invited to the taskforce meetings. However, it was not clear to me how much our research results were used in policy development. (Woman, 48 years old, public health expert)

People also complained about transparency in information about the pandemic and vaccination campaign. People said that while the government made a great effort to provide information widely and via different channels, it was often hard for people – including professionals such as researchers and public health professionals – to follow and to have a comprehensive knowledge of the situation.

Information has been provided on channels such as Zalo and Facebook to make it easy for people to receive information. However, information presented on these channels could not help people chase the pandemic or vaccination through the timeline. Information should be presented on a hub on formal website of the Ministry of Health.

(Man, preventive medicine specialist)

7. Conclusions

We aimed to understand whether *de facto* exclusion of migrants or vulnerable people is acceptable in Vietnam and what the reasons could be if that were the case. We also wanted to determine what a just, transparent, and inclusive response to Covid-19 would look like.

We found that *de facto* exclusion is not acceptable. Exclusion does occur because of staggered and aggregated intersectional inequalities, shortages of resources, and an outdated household registration system that discourages mobility in a country with high levels of internal migration.

To untangle how unintended exclusion takes place, it is useful to distinguish between individual intersectional factors, such as sex, age, ability, educational level, and structural political economic factors such as the delegation of authority to headmen, the organisation of the health system at provincial level. The individual and the system interact and shape each other, but the power and authority of the state is different in many ways from that of the individual.

Both individual and structural factors play a role in being included or excluded, willingly and unwillingly. One should not assume that all people with a disability are vulnerable: intersectionality – in terms of gender, class, and level of education – also plays a role in people's ability to participate in public life. And there are many kinds of disabilities. For example, disability might have been a reason why some people were excluded, yet people with certain kinds of disability were prioritised.

The government – and companies or NGOs for that matter – have to make difficult decisions about how scarce resources, such as vaccines, are allocated. It is realistic to assume that there will always be some people who are and feel disadvantaged. To deal with this reality it is important to have policies that are made based on principles. Although policies should be clear they still have to be implemented and, given the diversity of the human experience, it is unlikely that all staff will possess the knowledge to be able to judge difficult cases. Most cases might be easy to decide, but there should be room for human judgement. Replacing human judgement with many different detailed policies, to avoid errors, will make the life of staff harder and less efficient, and even then will not guarantee that all cases will be covered. Having a small pool of highly trained competent people in the system who can help with hard cases could help. And regular monitoring and meaningful participation through public consultation, and meaningful participation, to solve bottlenecks, could help the responsiveness and fairness of the system.

Although Vietnam is a diverse country with many differences, there is a widespread and strong public belief in the state health system. This is not surprising given the strong and internationally respected track record of that system to improve the population's health status even when resources are limited. However, trust in the state is precious and maintaining it should be a priority for reasons of public health, human rights, and pragmatic governance. Several additional key findings and observations are presented below:

- The Vietnamese government considers vaccination a strategic measure to flatten the pandemic, together with other preventive measures such as wearing masks, washing hands, and social distancing. To achieve the objectives of vaccine coverage and cope with the vaccine supply shortage, which was severe at the beginning of the pandemic, the state laid out a pathway for vaccination, with priority groups to be vaccinated earlier than others. This strategy was inspired by the WHO Covid-19 vaccination guidelines and well-resourced countries. However, this did not convince everyone, partly because the situation changed rapidly, partly because people close to the state or in the formal sector were prioritised first, and partly because the strategy lost its way during implementation. To access vaccination, citizens needed to be registered. The state used a household registration system that dated back to the 1960s and was developed for a different purpose, although rationing of various goods and controlling the population's movements were also important during the war.
- In the context of high vaccination coverage, there were still cases of people who wanted to be vaccinated but could not get access to Covid-19 vaccinations even at the time of interview. In these cases, migration intersected with other factors resulting in exclusion. They illustrated further how a combination of multiple social and economic characteristics and inequities can become unintended but real barriers for people in accessing vaccinations.
- The government made decisions at central level with limited consultation.
 Ordinary people and scientists did not appear to be convinced by some of the reasoning behind choices for priority groups. One criticism was the lack of evidence and argumentation of the state to support these centralised decisions.
- Despite criticism about prioritisation by the state, vaccination acceptance among the population was high. Although people had – and still have – questions and concerns regarding the short- and long-term effects and side effects of Covid-19 vaccines and vaccination, so-called 'anti-vaxxers' are not influential. Almost everyone accepts and complies with state requirements around vaccination.

- Access to available vaccinations was not only decided based on public health principles or medical criteria. While these criteria provided guidance, personal connections either through online platforms or in real life with local authorities played a role in getting access to vaccinations through residential channels. Economic criteria also played a major role, as was clear in the prioritisation of workers who were often relatively young in large companies in the formal sector. However, in Vietnam most people are employed by small companies and in the informal sector.
- Information about vaccines was widely available but often could not meet the requirements of all people with specific needs, such as people with disabilities, transgender people undergoing hormone therapy, people with chronic health problems, and so forth. This affected their willingness to get vaccinations.
- The research could not look into gender analysis in depth. However, initial findings showed that gender could be an issue that prevented some people from accessing vaccination; for example, in terms of workload, such as (unpaid) caring duties, which are disproportionally done by women.
- Migrant workers and people with special needs faced more difficulties in accessing vaccination, especially in the first stage of vaccination when vaccine supply was limited. There were three reasons for this:
 - Administrative issues: household registration (sổ hộ khẩu) and identity cards using a paper-based rather than a digital system, so it was difficult for people who for any reason did not have their papers. The Covid-19 vaccination programme was among the rare cases where household registration was not used as the basis for prioritisation; however, other personal documents such as identity cards were still used to identify people to be included in the programme. While this was important and was needed to establish the vaccination database, the programme did not consider the needs of people who did not possess these papers for various reasons and who therefore could not be vaccinated easily. Because there were no detailed guidelines to deal with these situations, local responses depended on individuals.
 - Policy gaps: the policies did not explicitly cover minority groups that were affected by preventive measures, such as daily migrants and short-term migrants who could not return to their provinces due to Covid-19 restrictions.
 - Infrastructure: people with disabilities may experience difficulty getting to vaccination sites, including those with mobility or mental health problems, and people who are blind or deaf.

8. Where to next?

8.1 Implications for future policies and practices

- There should be support groups or similar mechanisms to help headmen and other local officials to deal with cases that fall outside the system (and there are always such cases). While these people were privileged by their powers during the Covid-19 vaccination programme, they were also burdened. They faced the complexity of dealing with the individual cases of people in their community and did not get enough guidance or resources from higher levels to help them deal effectively with these differences.
- There should be an independent body, with representatives from various groups, including civil society, to monitor vaccination programmes and to take part in decision-making to minimise biases in the current public–private partnerships that could be dominated by (big) companies.
- There should be a clear multidisciplinary research agenda and public engagement strategy, and the required budget, to support policy development and public dialogue.

8.2 Implications for future research

- More research is needed to explore the social acceptability of medical technologies and medical interventions, especially before the latter are implemented. This would improve the uptake and acceptability of some interventions but could also result in delays or the rejection of other medical technologies. The use of force, especially in the context of lack of communication, is risky, as it could affect public trust in the health system, which has been and still is high in Vietnam.
- Intersectional gender issues in relation to the Covid-19 vaccination programme and other responses need further exploration – the roles of leaders at local level, such as the group head, in decision-making deserve more attention.

References

Bui, H.T.T. *et al.* (2021) **'Covid-19 Stressors on Migrant Workers in Vietnam: Cumulative Risk Consideration**', *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18.16: 8757, DOI: 10.3390/ijerph18168757 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Cling, J.P.; Razafindrakoto, M. and Roubaud, F. (2011) *The Informal Economy in Viet Nam*, Hanoi: Ministry of Labour, Invalids and Social Affairs

Cohen, A.F. *et al.* (2020) 'Covid-19 Vaccines: The Importance of Transparency and Fact-Based Education', *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology* 86.11: 2107–10, DOI: 10.1111/bcp.14581 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Dela Cruz, M.D.M. *et al.* (2021) '**Transparency of the National Government as Key in Promoting the Rollout of Covid-19 Vaccines**', *Journal of Public Health* 43.2: E381–E382, DOI: 10.1093/pubmed/fdab092 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Giubilini, A.; Savulescu, J. and Wilkinson, D. (2021) 'Queue Questions: Ethics of Covid-19 Vaccine Prioritization', *Bioethics* 35.4: 348–55, DOI: 10.1111/bioe.12858 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Government of Vietnam (2021) 57/TB-VPCP: Conclusion of the Prime Minister Nguyen Xuan Phuc at the Government Regular Meeting on Prevention and Control of Covid-19 Pandemic, 23 March

GSO (2018) National Survey on People with Disabilities 2016, General Statistics Office, Hanoi: Statistical Publishing House

GSO and ILO (2016) 2016 Report on Informal Employment in Viet Nam, General Statistics Office and International Labour Organization, Hanoi: Hong Duc Publishing House (accessed 9 February 2023)

Herington, J. (2010) 'Securitization of Infectious Diseases in Vietnam: The Cases of HIV and Avian Influenza', Health Policy and Planning 25.6: 467–75, DOI: 10.1093/heapol/czq052 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Hoang, X.T.; Truong, T.A. and Dinh, T.T.P. (2013) *Urban Poverty in Vietnam – A View From Complementary Assessments*, London: International Institute for Environment and Development (IIED) (accessed 9 February 2023)

IOM (2020) Situational Analysis of Migrant Health in Vietnam, Hanoi: International Organization for Migration

Ivic, S. (2020) 'Vietnam's Response to the Covid-19 Outbreak', Asian Bioethics Review 12.3: 341–47, DOI: 10.1007/s41649-020-00134-2 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Jit, M. *et al.* (2015) 'Thirty Years of Vaccination in Vietnam: Impact and Cost-Effectiveness of the National Expanded Programme on Immunization', Vaccine 33.Suppl 1: A233–A239, DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2014.12.017 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Kohns Vasconcelos, M. *et al.* (2021) 'A Conceptual Approach to the Rationale for SARS-CoV-2 Vaccine Allocation Prioritisation', *Pathogens and Global Health* 115.5: 273–76, DOI: 10.1080/20477724.2021.1932136 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Lam, T. and Hoang, P. (2020) 'Covid-19 Turns Life Miserable for Hanoi Workers', *VnExpress*, 23 April (accessed 9 February 2023)

Lockerbie, S. and Herring, D.A. (2009) 'Global Panic, Local Repercussions: Economic and Nutritional Effects of Bird Flu in Vietnam', in R.A. Hahn and M.C. Inhorn (eds), *Anthropology and Public Health:* Bridging Differences in Culture and Society, Oxford: Oxford University Press (accessed 9 February 2023)

McKenna, M. (2006) 'Special Report: Vietnam's Success Against Avian Flu May Offer Blueprint for Others', Minneapolis MN: Center for Infectious Disease Research and Policy (CIDRAP), 25 October (accessed 9 February 2023)

Ministry of Health (2023) 'Ngày 31/1: Ca mắc COVID-19 nhiều hơn 2 lần số khỏi bệnh' ['January 31: Covid-19 Cases More than Twice the Number of Recoveries'], 31 January (accessed 15 February 2023)

Mnet (2020) Study on Economic and Social Impact of Covid-19 on Informal Workers in Hanoi and Ho Chi Minh City, Hanoi: Mnet MOHA (2021) Circular 04/2021/TT-BNV on Guidelines for Organisation and Operation of Villages and Neighbourhoods, Hanoi: Ministry of Home Affairs

MOHA (2015) National Report on Young People in Vietnam, Hanoi: Ministry of Home Affairs

Nguoi lao dong (2021) 'Việt Nam đã tiếp nhận bao nhiêu vắc xin Covid-19, từ những nguồn nào?', 15 July (accessed 9 February 2023)

Nguyen, C.T.T. *et al.* (2019) 'Immunization in Vietnam', Annali di Igiene: Medicina Preventiva e di Comunità 31.3: 291–305, DOI: 10.7416/ai.2019.2291 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Nguyen, T.H. (2019) 'How Large is Vietnam's Informal Economy?', *Economic Affairs* 39.1: 81–100, DOI: 10.1111/ecaf.12328 (accessed 9 February 2023)

OECD (2021) 'SME and Entrepreneurship Characteristics and Performance in Viet Nam', in OECD (ed.), SME and Entrepreneurship Policy in Viet Nam, Paris: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (accessed 9 February 2023)

Pham K.T.H. *et al.* (2019) 'Health Inequality between Migrant and Non-Migrant Workers in an Industrial Zone of Vietnam', International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 16.9: 1502, DOI: 10.3390/ijerph16091502G (accessed 9 February 2023)

Phạm, V.Q.; Phạm, V.H. and Đinh, Q.H. (2022) 'Sinh Kế Của Lao Động Di Cư Tự Do Tại Thành Phố Hà Nội Trong Đại Dịch Covid-19', VNU Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities 8.1: 95–109 (accessed 15 February 2023)

Rather, A. (2020) 'The Impact of Unplanned Lockdown on Migrant Workers', Countercurrents, 22 May (accessed 9 February 2023)

Rhodes, R. (2021) 'Justice in Covid-19 Vaccine Prioritisation: Rethinking the Approach', *Journal of Medical Ethics* 47.9: 623–31, DOI: 10.1136/medethics-2020-107117 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Sekalala, S. et al. (2021) 'An Intersectional Human Rights Approach to Prioritising Access to Covid-19 Vaccines', *BMJ Global Health* 6.2: e004462, DOI: 10.1136/bmjgh-2020-004462 (accessed 9 February 2023)

Suc Khoe va Doi Song (2021) 'Thủ Tướng: Thực Hiện Chiến Lược "Vắc Xin + 5k", Không Vì Vắc Xin Mà Chúng Ta Chủ Quan', 24 February (accessed 9 February 2023)

Tuoi Tre News (2021) 'Social Distancing in Hanoi Locks Ethnic Minority Migrants in Tight Spots', 22 August (accessed 9 February 2023)

VietNamNet (2021) 'Hà Nội 'Phủ' Vắc Xin, Người Đang Ở Tỉnh Ngoài Có Được Vào Thành Phố Tiêm?', 12 September (accessed 9 February 2023)

Viet Nam News (2021) 'PM Praises Frontline Medical Workers for Sacrifice in the Fight Against Covid-19', 19 October (accessed 9 February 2023)

VnExpress (2022) Số liệu Covid-19 tại Việt Nam, 25 March (accessed 9 February 2023)

WHO (2022) *WHO SAGE Roadmap for Prioritizing Uses of Covid-19 Vaccines*, Geneva: World Health Organization (accessed 9 February 2023)

WHO (2020) *WHO SAGE Values Framework for the Allocation and Prioritization of Covid-19 Vaccination*, Geneva: World Health Organization (accessed 9 February 2023)

World Bank and VASS (2016) *Vietnam's Household Registration System*, Hanoi: Hong Duc Publishing House, World Bank Group and Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences (accessed 9 February 2023)

Zhang, K.C. *et al.* (2020) 'Parental Acceptability of Covid-19 Vaccination for Children Under the Age of 18 Years: Cross-Sectional Online Survey', *JMIR Pediatrics and Parenting* 3.2: e24827–e24827, DOI: 10.2196/24827 (accessed 9 February 2023)

institute of development studies

Delivering world-class research, learning and teaching that transforms the knowledge, action and leadership needed for more equitable and sustainable development globally.

Institute of Development Studies Library Road Brighton, BN1 9RE United Kingdom *44 (0)1273 606261 ids.ac.uk

Charity Registration Number 306371 Charitable Company Number 877338 © Institute of Development Studies 2023